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This appeal arises pursuant to the Texas Workers' Compensation Act, TEX. LAB. 
CODE ANN. § 401.001 et seq. (1989 Act).  A contested case hearing was held on 
January 7, 2003.  The hearing officer resolved the disputed issues by deciding that the 
appellant (claimant) did not sustain a compensable injury on ____________, and that 
the claimant did not sustain any disability as a result of a claimed injury on 
____________.  The claimant appealed the determinations on sufficiency of the 
evidence grounds.  The respondent (carrier) responded, urging affirmance. 
 

DECISION 
 

Affirmed. 
 

The claimant testified that he sustained injuries while driving a cement truck for 
the employer when he was involved in a motor vehicle accident.  The hearing officer 
noted that the medical reports in evidence were not persuasive because they were 
based on the claimant’s history and description of the accident which were inconsistent 
and, therefore, not credible. 
 

The claimant had the burden to prove that he was injured in the course and 
scope of his employment.  The 1989 Act makes the hearing officer the sole judge of the 
weight and credibility to be given to the evidence.  Section 410.165(a).  As the trier of 
fact, the hearing officer resolves the conflicts and inconsistencies in the evidence and 
decides what facts the evidence has established.  Texas Workers' Compensation 
Commission Appeal No. 950084, decided February 28, 1995.  The finder of fact may 
believe that the incident occurred, but disbelieve the claimant's testimony that the 
incident caused an injury as claimed.  Johnson v. Employers Reinsurance Corp., 351 
S.W.2d 936 (Tex. Civ. App.-Texarkana 1961, no writ).  A fact finder is not bound by 
evidence from a doctor where the credibility of that evidence is manifestly dependent 
upon the credibility of the information imparted to the doctor by the claimant.  Rowland 
v. Standard Fire Ins. Co., 489 S.W.2d 151 (Tex. Civ. App.-Houston [14th Dist.] 1972, 
writ ref'd n.r.e.).  The Appeals Panel will not disturb the challenged factual finding of a 
hearing officer unless it is so against the great weight and preponderance of the 
evidence as to be clearly wrong or manifestly unjust and we do not find it so in this 
case.  Cain v. Bain, 709 S.W.2d 175, 176 (Tex. 1986); In re King's Estate, 150 Tex. 662, 
244 S.W.2d 660 (1951). 
 

Given our affirmance of the determination that the claimant did not sustain a 
compensable injury, we likewise affirm the determination that the claimant did not have 
disability.  By definition, the existence of a compensable injury is a prerequisite to a 
finding of disability.  Section 401.011(16). 
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We affirm the decision and order of the hearing officer. 
 

The true corporate name of the insurance carrier is PACIFIC EMPLOYERS 
INSURANCE COMPANY and the name and address of its registered agent for service 
of process is 
 

JAVIER GONZALEZ 
3421 WEST WILLIAM CANNON DRIVE 

SUITE 131, PMB#113 
AUSTIN, TEXAS 78745. 

 
 
 

____________________ 
Thomas A. Knapp 
Appeals Judge 

 
CONCUR: 
 
 
 
____________________ 
Robert W. Potts 
Appeals Judge 
 
 
 
____________________ 
Roy L. Warren 
Appeals Judge 


